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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD MARCH 15, 2021
PRESENT:
Andrew C. Bennett, President; Jay S. Troutman, Vice-President; Frederick C. Leech, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Harrison S. Lauer, Thomas Karet,  Councilmembers; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor;  Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Gary J. Koehler, Manager; David M. Laux, Police Chief; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer; Shawn Marie Peterson, Borough Secretary; John Heyl, P.E., Borough Engineer
ALSO 

PRESET:
Jeffrey Todd, Joint Comprehensive Plan Member; Wesley Posvar, Parks Commission Chair; Approximately 34 attendees.
Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.


Mr. Karet motioned that the minutes of the February 15, 2021, Council meeting be approved. The motion was seconded by Mr. Troutman and passed by a unanimous vote. 
PLANNING COMMISSION
Mr. Lauer reviewed the Planning Commission's recommendations to Borough Council regarding the three Subdivision Applications. 

· Subdivision Application – Boup, LLC and Tarasi Plan of Lots, Lot-Line Revision conditions:

· Adding a location map scale to the Plan
· Measurements from the two sides of the Boup, LLC building to the boundary lines should be included on the Plan and show compliance with the side setback requirements, and the rear setback should be added to the Plan
· The legend on the Plan states, "No Further Subdivision"
· Revising the Landowner Declarations to meet Allegheny County signature requirements

· Subdivision Application – Hammock Beach Partners Plan Revision No. 2, Lot-Line Revision conditions:

· Any recommendations from the Allegheny County Department of Economic Development

· Subdivision Application – Cooper-Siegel Library Fox Chapel / Marous Plan Subdivision Lot-Line Revision conditions:

· Any recommendations from the Allegheny County Department of Economic Development

Mr. Lauer moved that the three Subdivision Applications be approved subject to the conditions listed. The motion was seconded by Mr. Troutman and passed by a unanimous vote. 

CONTRACT AWARD


Mr. Troutman moved that Insight Pipe Contracting be awarded the contract for lining the sewer mains along Windsor Drive, Glenhaven Lane, Squaw Run Road East, Old Mill Road, and Easton Road at the cost of $37.21 LF (8") and $40.96 LF (10") totaling $312,754 via CoStars Contract No. 016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.
POLICE / FIRE REPORT


During the Police Report, Ms. Monroe asked Chief Laux about the Implicit Bias Training the Fox Chapel Borough Police Department attended along with the Shaler Township Police Department. Chief Laux stated that a private company offered the course and was taught by PA State Trooper Robin Mungo, City of Pittsburgh Officer Jason Lando, and two other detectives from the City of Pittsburgh. The course was developed by the private company and was approved by MPOETC. According to Chief Laux, the Implicit Bias Training will probably be required yearly moving forward. 

The number of traffic accidents along Route 28 was also discussed. Chief Laux stated that due to the Fox Chapel VFD being a part of a Mutual Aid agreement with Sharpsburg and O'Hara Township, the fire department had seen an increase in calls. He also stated that with the changing traffic patterns on Route 28 due to construction, he anticipates more calls for the fire department for car accidents.

FINANCE REPORT


Mrs. Mancuso reported that the Borough received partial grant payments from previously awarded grants. She stated that half of the DCNR grant for the Hardie Property Acquisition ($221,250), half of the McCahill grant ($64,450), and $61,000 in GROW grants were all received by the Borough. There is $300,000 still to come for the GROW grants.

Payment of Bills


It was moved by Mr. Troutman that the payment of bills for February 2021 (General Fund Vouchers 1086 – 1165, $390,095.33, Sewer Fund Vouchers 1005 – 1012, $9,886.87, Sanitary Authority Fund Vouchers 1000 – 1003, $5,529.53, and Land Bond Vouchers 1000 – 1002, $2,403.53) be approved.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leech and passed by a unanimous vote.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Process for the Affected Residents of Squaw Run Road / Squaw Run Road East

Private Lane Names


Mr. Bennett motioned that the twelve suggested Private Lane names be approved. Mr. Troutman seconded the motion.

Private Lane 1 


Cilenti Lane

Private Lane 2


Red Fox Lane

Private Lane 3


Laurel Lake Lane

Private Lane 4


Raynor Run Lane

Private Lane 5


Croft Lane

Private Lane 6


Glade Run Lane

Private Lane 7


Christ Church Lane

Private Lane 8


Winterberry Lane

Private Lane 9


Little Bridge Lane

Private Lane 10


Wooded Way Lane

Shady Side Middle School
Benedum Lane

Heinz Property


Hilltop Lane


After discussion from Borough residents and Council, Mr. Bennett stated that Council would vote since a motion and a second were made. The motion passed with a Nay vote from Ms. Steele. Mr. Karet noted that he was in approval of all lane name suggestions but would be abstaining from voting on Private Lane 7 due to the appearance of a conflict of interest, as he is a member of the Board at Shady Side Academy.  

Public Road Names


Mr. Karet moved that Old Hollow Road replace Squaw Run Road and Riding Meadow Road replace Squaw Run Road East. Mr. Troutman seconded the motion.


Ms. Steele asked how the Borough came across the information that Squaw Run Road was once named Hollow Road. Mr. Koehler and Mayor Scott both confirmed that Mr. Dino Lombardi, a life-long resident of the Borough whose family has resided in Fox Chapel for generations, informed the Borough of this information. Ms. Steele noted that Squaw Run Road is the Borough's most scenic and well-known road, and so it should have an equally beautiful name. Ms. Steele suggested Hemlock Hollow Road in recognition of the Eastern Hemlocks that grow along the road. 


Mr. Karet revised his motion to utilize Hemlock Hollow Road to replace Squaw Run Road and Riding Meadow Road to replace Squaw Run Road East. The revised motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.



Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee


Mr. Leech updated Council on the progress of the Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee. 


Mr. Leech moved that Borough Council adopts the Request for Proposal (RFP) from the Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee for professional consultants and proceed with the process. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS


North-South Trail Name


Wesley Posvar, Chairperson of the Parks Commission, was in attendance to discuss the Parks Commission's recommendation for the new continuous North-South Trail System, beginning with the current Old Squaw Trail trailhead across from Beechwood Farms, continuing through Old Squaw, Hardie Valley, Riding Meadow, Scott, McCahill, Salamander, and Fay Parks, ending with the Salamander Trail trailhead at the border with O'Hara Community Park. The Parks Commission recommended Eliza Fox Trail to commemorate and restore the original meaning of "Fox Chapel" to its residents and visitors. 

Mr. Posvar also stated that the Parks Commission recommended changes to two trail segments. There is a trail "split and rejoin" in Salamander Park. The southern segment of the trail will be renamed Eliza Fox Trail. Still, the northern segment of the trail should remain Salamander Trail, reflecting that it is the Borough epicenter of salamander activity. 
The main Eliza Fox Trail will go through Hardie Valley Park on the valley floor. The previous Old Squaw Trail connector trail on the hillside above the park will have an interim name, Hardie Valley Overlook Trail, until the Parks Commission can select a recommendation for a permanent name at its upcoming meeting on Monday, April 12, 2021. Mr. Troutman moved that Council accepts the recommendation from the Parks Commission. The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.


Parks Commission Member Appointment  


Mr. Troutman moved that Council approves the appointment of Ms. Jessie Handron to the Parks Commission. The term will expire on December 31, 2027. The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.

Zoning Hearing Board Member Appointment

Mr. Bennett moved that Council approves the appointment of Mr. Jeremy C. Sphar to the Zoning Hearing Board. The term will expire on December 31, 2024. The motion was seconded by Mr. Troutman and passed by a unanimous vote.

Rath-Pohl Lot-Line Revision

Mr. Troutman moved that the Rath-Pohl Lot-Line Revision be re-approved due to the expiration of the 90-day requirement to submit a lot-line change to the Recorder of Deeds. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.

At 7:27 PM, Borough Council adjourned into Executive Session to discuss police contract negotiations.  At 7:38 PM, the meeting was reconvened.  

There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 7:38 PM.






SHAWN MARIE PETERSON


